
STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 

A regular meeting of the Waste Board was held on Thursday, March 6, 2025, at 7:30 a.m., in the 
Council Chambers of City Hall.  The following individuals were in attendance (GTM indicates by 
GoToMeeting*):  
 
Mayor       Robbie Skinner  Present 
City Recorder      Randy Sanders  Present 
Council Member     Pam Bucklew  Present 
Board Member      J.T. Pinegar  Present 
Director of Finance & Admin/Assistant Recorder     Amberle Jenkins Present 
City Hall Office Manager     Barbara Hinkle  Present 
Director of Public Works    Ethan Crosten  Present 
Waste Department Superintendent   Dakota Arnold   Present 
City Engineer       Jay Hollen   Present - GTM 
 
Guests: None 

 
     City of Buckhannon  Waste Collection Board Meeting Agenda 

7:30 AM Thursday, March 06, 2025 
Council Chambers | 70 East Main Street 

 
1. Call to Order 

 
2. Moment of Silent Reflection 

 
3. Pledge of Allegiance 

 
4. Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes: 02/06/2025 

 
5. Public Comment – Motion to Open & Close Requested 

 
6. Recognition of Guests 

 
7. Financial Report – Director of Finance, Amberle Jenkins 

a.     WV Development Corp Bill Adjustment 
 

8. Department Report – Waste Department Superintendent, Dakota Arnold 
a. Recycling Center Report 
b. Transfer Station Report 
c. Waste Collection Report 

 
9. Old Business Discussions: 

a.  
 

10. New Business Discussions: 
a. Approval Transfer Station Closure on Easter Saturday, April 19, 2025 
b. Waste Collection Operation and Strategic Plan 

 
11. Report of Events, Correspondence, and Information 

     a.   Upshur County Solid Waste Authority Free Paper Shred Event on Saturday, April 26, 
2025,  
                     9:00am -12noon at the Public Works Facility 395 Mud Lick Rd 
 

12. Board Members’ Remarks and Announcements 
 

13. Declaration of Adjournment 
 
This agenda was certified by Mayor Robbie Skinner on February 28, 2025. *Those who participated in this meeting virtually 
used this link: https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/382929125, or by phone: (669) 224-3412, 
Access code: 382-929-125. 
 
1. Call to Order: At 7:30 a.m., Mayor Robbie Skinner called the March meeting of the Waste Board 
to order. 
 
2. Moment of Silent Reflection: Mayor Skinner invited those in attendance to join in silent 
reflection.  



 
3. Pledge of Allegiance: Mayor Skinner led those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
4. Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes: 02/06/2025: Mayor Sinner noted that the minutes 
had been distributed for review and asked for any corrections or approval of the minutes as 
presented. 
 
Pinegar/Bucklew motioned to approve the meeting minutes of 02/06/2025.  The motion 
carried. 
 
5. Public Comment – Motion to Open & Close Requested: None 
 
6. Recognition of Guests: None 
 
7. Financial Report - Director of Finance Amberle Jenkins: Mrs. Jenkins presented the current 
financial reports and explained Agenda Item 9. a. She noted Agenda Item 9. b was not being 
presented today. 
 

 



 
 

 



 
 

 
 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 
 



 
 

 
 
 
a.     WV Development Corp Bill Adjustment: A discussion took place regarding the request, 
which included a look back at the 5 years of billings that involved and a discussion regarding polies 
and procedures for situations such as this.   
 
Bucklew/Pinegar motioned to refund the overpayments by WV Development Corp to include 
the full five-year period.  The motion carried.   
 
Bucklew/ Pinegar motioned to accept the financial reports as presented.  The motion 
carried. 
 
8. Department Report: Waste Department Superintendent Dakota Arnold provided the following 
reports: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
a.   Recycling Center Report  
 

 
 

b. Transfer Station Report  
 

 
 



c.  Waste Collection Report 
 

 The transfer station permit modification has been completed and we are awaiting the 
issuance of the permit. 

  The new 4x4 truck has been broken down for nearly a month as we struggle to get 
warranty work performed. The board discussed this, and it was suggested that Mr. Arnold 
provide a written narrative and timeline of the problems to send to City Attorney Tom 
O’Neill for guidance on handling this situation. Mr. Arnold and Mr. Crosten will do so as 
soon as possible. 

 We took the annual delivery of new dumpsters on Tuesday and will work to start 
implementing them. 

 We began pouring the retaining curb on the lower side of the transfer lot and will have it 
completed next week. 

 Three Rivers Iron collected our appliances for the first time since we made the switch. They 
gave us $150 per ton, vs. the $130 per ton we would have got hauling it ourselves to the 
previous vendor. 

 Two of our helpers have completed our ELDT program and will be testing for their class B 
CDLs in the coming weeks (this is very good considering we have quite a few drivers 
nearing retirement).  

 I also completed my ELDT course for the Hazmat endorsement and fingerprint and 
background check, I am awaiting my test card and hope to take the test next week 

 Ethan Crosten and I conducted evaluations and notified the employees of their raises. They 
were all very appreciative and I noticed a large boost in morale, attitude and work quality 

 
9. Old Business Discussions: 
a. None 
 
10. New Business Discussions: 
a. Approval Transfer Station Closure on Easter Saturday, April 19, 2025 – Mayor Skinner 

asked for approval for this request. 
 
Pinegar/Bucklew motioned to approve the Transfer Station Closure on Easter Saturday, 
April 19, 2025.  The motion carried. 
 
b. Waste Collection Operation and Strategic Plan: Dakota Arnold provided the following 

summary to the Board: 
 
The Waste Department aims to provide professional, efficient, and cost-effective waste and 
recycling services. This strategic plan offers guidance for daily operations and future investments. 

Department Overview 

 The department employs 19 people through waste collection, recycling, and transfer 
operations. 

 Operations include four waste collection routes (commercial, city residential, primary 
county residential, secondary county residential). 

 The transfer station handles waste disposal via tipping floors, compactors, and trailers. 
 The recycling center processes various materials and runs residential and commercial 

recycling programs. 
 Maintenance staff includes a mechanic, welder, and autobody refinisher. 

 

Previously Implemented Strategies 

 A 2017 poly-cart distribution program for residential waste collection was fully 
implemented in 2021. 

 The program increased billing revenue by $236,000 and waste collection by 430 tons, 
successfully preventing fraudulent use of services. 

 



Recommended Changes 

1. Waste Collection Tariff Changes 

 Implement a tiered residential fee system, allowing a lower-cost 64-gallon option while 
charging extra for the 96-gallon can. 

 Introduce a service reconnect fee ($50 for out-of-city, $25 for in-city customers) to 
discourage late payments. 

 Conduct a commercial rate study to create a per-dump fee structure based on waste type. 
 Require dumpster billing to be assigned to property owners, ensuring accountability for 

tenant waste services. 

2. Waste Collection Operational Changes 

 Establish a 6-year replacement schedule for collection trucks to reduce maintenance 
costs and retain asset value. 

 Adjust equipment purchase and maintenance strategy to minimize high long-term repair 
costs. 

3. Transfer Station Operational Changes 

 Construct a fabric coverall building to expand and organize waste tipping areas ($96,000 
estimated cost). 

 Modify the tire dock into a secondary tipping area with sanitation drains, increasing 
efficiency. 

 Implement a $7 per ton fee increase for construction and demolition waste to offset 
processing costs. 

 In the long term, install a second set of scales and an automated payment system to 
improve transaction speed and reduce staffing needs. 

Conclusion 

The department has efficiently operated for over a decade without a significant rate increase. These 
proposed operational and structural changes will ensure long-term sustainability while 
modernizing equipment, improving efficiency, and maintaining cost-effectiveness. 
 
Discussion took place regarding the above summary and other ideas of improving the department 
and strengthening the financial position of the department.  The Board thanked Mr. Arnold for the 
summary and the work it took to put together such a comprehensive plan. 

11. Report of Events, Correspondence, and Information: Mayor Skinner reviewed the following 
with the Board: 
a. Upshur County Solid Waste Authority Free Paper Shred Event on Saturday, April 26, 

2025, from 9:00am-12noon at the Public Works Facility 395 Mud Lick Road 
 

 
 

The Upshur County Solid Waste Authority will be offering a 
FREE PAPER  

SHRED EVENT 
on  

Saturday, April 26th   
from 

9:00 a.m. to 12:00 noon  
at  

395 Mud Lick Rd. 
 (across from the Transfer Station) 

 
For more information, call Director Belinda Lewis at (814) 327-5218 

 



 
12. Board Members’ Remarks and Announcements: 
Pam Bucklew: Mrs. Bucklew thought it was a great meeting. 
 
J. T. Pinegar – Mr. Pinegar also thought it was a great meeting. 
 
Recorder Sanders:  Mr. Sanders discussed the department FAQ’s he is working on for the website. 
 
Mayor Skinner: Mayor Skinner mentioned that we wanted to thank all employees for their 
handling of the recent winter weather events, and he explained a planned thank-you lunch for our 
employees. 
 
No other comments were offered. 
 
13. Declaration of Adjournment 
 
At 8:42 a.m., Pinegar made a motion to adjourn. 
 
Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                                        ______________________________________________ 
 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                               ______________________________________________ 


